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Chairman’s report 2007-2008

This year has been an interesting one for the Lewes Archaeological Group and has gone very quickly for me. Looking back I am surprised how many small but cumulative changes have been taking place. The most obvious change is to the logo and layout you can see on the front page of this newsletter: many thanks to Andy Gammon for his generous contribution of time and expertise (see page 4). 

Another change is the move of the Group’s finds store. Our 14-year residency at the Lewes District Council’s recycling centre finally came to an end and we are very grateful to Casper Johnson and Greg Chuter, archaeologists at East Sussex County Council, for finding us free space in their own store. Alan Fennemore, dedicated keeper of the finds store over entire period, supervised the moving operations, David Gregory drove the recycling centre lorry – kindly arranged by Trevor Watson, manager at the centre – and Tim Locke, Greg Chuter and I helped Alan shift the boxes along with Robbie Gander from the recycling centre. Apart from one unwelcome ‘find’ of a recently dead rat, all went very smoothly, a true cooperative effort. Read more about Alan and the finds store on pages 5–6.

For the coming year we are also making some changes. Following Greg Chuter’s well-received walk exploring human activity on Malling Down in September, we are arranging some summer activities, including joining Brighton and Hove Archaeological Society for their annual midsummer walk up to Mount Caburn. As I haven’t yet finalised this programme we will send round further details later this spring. If you would be willing to receive this information by email, this will help keep postage costs down: please let me know or confirm your email address. 

Our 2008–2009 lecture season will include some Wednesday evening dates interspersed with the usual Fridays. Here we are experimenting with mid-week dates in response to comments from some of you about preferring to keep Fridays for socialising or family, or for going to the film evenings at All Saints in Lewes. Others may feel that Fridays are traditionally lecture nights for you – we will be very interested to see the response to the Wednesday dates and to have your feedback.

Meanwhile the 2007–2008 lecture series has progressed well with a series of eminent and stimulating speakers arranged by our former Chairman Alan Stevens. He left the programme in excellent shape, with detailed notes and many suggestions for future speakers to invite. Despite stepping down from the Committee during last year, he has continued to be a great support, for example by kindly agreeing to chair David Parsons’ talk in February when I was away.

One of Alan’s successes was obtaining a generous grant from Lewes Town Council for a high-quality data projector (see page 4), which gives new possibilities for speakers to enhance their talks with Powerpoint presentations. Here I would like to apologise for having had little time to talk to people before recent meetings, as I have been concentrating on setting up the equipment, but this should get much easier with time.

I would like to thank my fellow committee members Brian Phillips and Fiona Marsden for their calm efficiency as Treasurer and Vice-Chairman/Acting Secretary respectively, and Pat Stevens, Alex Sutherland and Christine Gray, our warm host at committee meetings, for their advice and enthusiasm. Their willing help with running lectures, including the essential tasks of taking money, welcoming people on the door and helping with refreshments, is also most appreciated. Greg Chuter meanwhile has been an invaluable link to the County archaeological service and source of ideas, as well as cheerfully taking on the commitments of arranging a walk and several talks for the Group.

I am also grateful to Colin Child for his continuing work as the independent examiner of accounts and Alan Fennemore who, in addition to coping admirably with the finds store move, produces our posters and membership cards and found time to write an article for this newsletter about his involvement with the Group since 1976.

Organisations, even if they are only a few decades old, create their own ‘heritage’ and I would like to include more of your recollections in future newsletters. I hope we will be able to build on the Group’s evident heritage of cooperative and convivial effort to take it forward into a secure, enjoyable and active future, and I would very much like to hear from members who are either interested in joining us on what is really a very friendly Committee (co-option is possible at any time) or simply in helping us to arrange a particular event or activity which appeals to you.
Anne Locke

73 Paddock Lane


Lewes



   01273 475381

BN7 1TW

anne.locke@talktalk.net 
Treasurer’s Report 2007-2008

Our balance of funds is a little below £1000, less than in most years. We have now paid for Powerpoint equipment and the room for next season’s lectures. Some recent speakers have been expensive, but attendances have soared also, helping finances. The main bill to come until the autumn is insurance cover, while subscription income is greatest over this time, so our position should improve. Some members who come to lectures have failed to renew, unfortunately. However we are strong enough to keep subscriptions and entrance charges at the present level.
Brian Phillips

Malling Down walk – Tue 6th May

If you missed Greg Chuter’s guided walk last September, here is another chance to explore past human activity on Malling Down with one of the County Archaeologists. LAG member Grace Blaker has arranged for him to repeat the walk for the Lewes U3A on Tuesday 6 May, and may have a few extra places. NB Please contact Grace in advance on 01273 470268 or email her on gblaker@btinternet.com to confirm that she has space, as U3A tends to get 15–20 people on its walks.

The group is meeting at the top of Mill Road (car parking), off Malling Hill, at 9.45am. The walk will include discussion of recent excavations and surveys which have identified a large Roman complex and a late Saxon execution cemetery. Participants will need to wear suitable footwear and clothing for a walk across the downs.

The University of the Third Age (U3A) movement consists of “self-help, self-managed lifelong learning co-operatives for older people no longer in full time work, providing opportunities for their members to share learning experiences in a wide range of interest groups and to pursue learning not for qualifications, but for fun.” Contact Grace or Elizabeth Rodger, Membership Secretary (01273 471297), for more details.

2008-2009 lecture dates for your diary

We have fixed the following dates for next season’s talks:

Fri 19 September 2008

Wed 22 October 2008

Fri 5 December 2008 

Wed 14 January 2009

Fri 6 February 2009

Wed 18 March 2009

Fri 24 April 2009

They will all be in the Lecture Room, Lewes Town Hall at 7.30pm as before but please note the new (experimental) Wednesday dates alternating with our usual Fridays.

Martin Brown, former LAG Chairman, will be back in Lewes on Friday 5 December to tell us about his current work as archaeologist with the Ministry of Defence, covering the whole of southern England. And on Wednesday 18 March the County Archaeologists will report on recent archaeological discoveries in Lewes – covering the Baxters Printworks site and the forthcoming Lewes House excavations which between them will have exposed the archaeology of a very substantial proportion of the historic core of the town. Other speakers are being arranged and we will confirm them in the September newsletter.

South Malling fieldwork idea

Greg Chuter at the County Council is keen to involve members of the Group in community archaeology projects in the coming years. One idea is an archaeology week project one summer at South Malling Primary School. This could involve historical and museum research, geophysics and test excavations on the school site, where tantalising Saxon remains were found during construction, as well as reenactment and experimental archaeology activities with the children. But we will need to build up enthusiasm for such a project to happen. As a start, do any of you have personal contacts among the school staff, or children or grandchildren there?

See also back page for this year’s fieldwork opportunities.

Watching briefs and the HER

I recently had the opportunity to work with Greg Chuter in East Sussex County Council’s archaeology department, getting familiar with the Historic Environment Record (HER), looking up sites and adding new material to the computer system. The HER offers fascinating possibilities such as quickly locating an area on the computerised map, viewing it at different scales, studying the same area on historic maps and aerial photographs and following links to records of any archaeological features, excavations, listed buildings and so on. This information is used to identify archaeologically sensitive areas when planning applications are being considered, and is also a resource for anyone researching the history and archaeology of a particular area in East Sussex or Brighton and Hove. Many local authorities are working towards having at least a simplified version of this kind of system publicly available on the internet or at special access points in libraries and so on, but at the moment you would need to book a visit with Greg Chuter or Casper Johnson (01273 481608; gregory.chuter@eastsussex.gov.uk 
Many of the Lewes records on the HER are derived from LAG’s past activities such as watching briefs, looking for any archaeological finds and features on small building developments, and I have found it very interesting to see the end result. If you are interested in helping with watching briefs, or have any new information for the HER, please do get in touch.

Anne Locke 

What’s happened to the logo?

You may recall the previous logo, an LAG monogram featuring stick people trowelling, surveying and writing up. This was a charming idea, created by Fiona Marsden, but the original artwork had long been lost and the reproduction quality was suffering from much photocopying. Andy Gammon, one of our members and a graphic artist and designer, offered us a free redesign: the new jigsaw-based idea cleverly represents the way in which we learn about archaeology around Lewes piece by piece. Many thanks to Andy for this and for his help with revising the layout of the newsletter, and also to Alex Sutherland and Fiona for their views.

You probably know Andy Gammon’s work from the splendid Lewes map boards displayed around the car parks and town centre. He has also produced the Barcombe Roman Villa excavations leaflet with its reconstruction drawings, and numerous other maps and drawings for tourism and heritage organisations. If you would like to contact Andy about any design requirements you might have professionally, his details are 01273 471013 or andygammon@dsl.pipex.com 

Robert Burridge

In the autumn LAG was notified of the death of long-term member Robert Burridge, and his family thanked us for helping him. This was a strange inversion for those who remember Robert. He was an amiable but largely silent man, because of a speech difficulty. In the field this made little difference, and he was an active and very useful worker on excavations. Later he was a great help on the work parties that kept the vertiginous slopes of Lewes Castle in trim, in the days before Health and Safety policies and harnesses. A letter to Robert’s family outlining his valuable support for LAG and related activities with luck reached them before his funeral.

Fiona Marsden



Hooked on L.A.G.
In 1976 my wife, our three children and I moved to Lewes on my promotion to Lewes Prison. As my wife and I explored the area we came across the Priory ruins and watched as heads suddenly appeared from the ground as the diggers stretched their backs. It was lunchtime and as we turned to leave, the late Richard Lewis suddenly appeared beside us and asked if we wanted to see over the site. Of course we were interested and for the next two hours Richard explained the various excavations and points of interest, oblivious to the fact that he was missing his own lunch break. He explained that all the diggers were volunteers and belonged to the Lewes Archaeological Group and that they were always looking for new members.
From that moment I was hooked. I joined L.A.G. and began digging at the Priory under the stern eye of Richard who demanded that everything should be done correctly and with an eye to detail. Despite his rather abrasive manner Richard was very fair and when I exposed the neck of an Elizabethan stoneware jug in a drain that I was excavating, he allowed me to recover the whole vessel, still with the cork in place. I could feel that he was dying to take over but nevertheless he allowed me to recover the vessel intact. Sadly the dig was later closed and still later Richard died with the results of his work un-published. I later assisted in washing some of the Priory finds so that another Archaeologist could publish the results.
I joined the L.A.G. Committee only too aware that I lacked the academic qualifications of some of the others but my fears were soon allayed as I found nothing but warmth and friendship from the other members. David Gregory had, for years, worked the projector at lectures and when his work meant that he was unable to attend lectures I took over the task. Later when the Hon. Treasurer resigned I was asked to take on the role for a short period until the post could be filled; some seventeen years later I was still holding that post. 
David Gregory then took on the excavation of a kiln site in Norlington Lane, Ringmer and I, and many others, assisted. I set up a mass production line in my back garden and with the help of Miss Jean Petrie we washed the many tons of pottery sherds that the site had produced. After that came several years of boring work weighing and describing each piece of pottery so that the results could be entered onto a computer. 
I finally resigned from the Committee and also stopped organising the projector at lectures. I continued to assist by looking after the finds at the Recycling Store in Lewes and also by printing the lecture posters and membership cards.
I enjoy my association with L.A.G. even though I am now unable to attend lectures. I feel that most committees need fresh members to join to prevent stagnation and I would urge any of you who, like me, do not possess an academic background, to volunteer whenever vacancies occur on the Committee so that a working balance of members can be achieved.
Alan Fennemore

Moving the Finds Store

The previous article characteristically modestly downplays the extent of Alan’s contribution to the Group. For some 14 years the finds from the Group’s archaeological digs – the bulk of them from a medieval kiln site at Norlington Lane, Ringmer – have been kept at the Lewes District Council’s Recycling Centre in North Street, Lewes, opposite the Fire Station. Alan, along with David Gregory and Jean Petrie, has spent many, many hours washing, sorting, reboxing and shelving them, as well as generally helping out at the Recycling Centre. This included dealing with the aftermath of the infamous Lewes floods of 2000 when much of the paper archive was lost and many of the finds were left coated in evil-smelling slime: the boxes had to be drained and the finds re-washed with a bleach solution.

Finally, early this year, we were given notice that the recyclers needed the space back. The County Council archaeologists Casper Johnson and Greg Chuter (also one of our committee members) were not only most helpful in offering us free space at their own store, but turned up to help with actually moving the boxes. One Friday evening in February Alan, Tim Locke, Robbie Gander from the recycling centre and I filled up one lorry; the next day David Gregory drove it to the new store, in a barn at High and Over, between Seaford and Alfriston, and did a return trip to pick up the remaining finds.

In some ways it’s a pity the finds are further away from Lewes now, but they are at least dry and secure in the County Council store. Provided the Keep project – a combined new county records office and artefact store – goes ahead (see next article), they will be much more accessible in a few years’ time at Falmer. In the meantime please contact me or Alan (01273 475523 or aifennemore@btinternet.com) if you would like to know more about what we have in the store.

Anne Locke

The Keep and Collections Centre

The County Records Office, currently at The Maltings, near Lewes Castle, has to seek a new home in the next few years as the building cannot meet the required standards. East Sussex County Council, Brighton and Hove City Council and Sussex University are putting forward an application to the Heritage Lottery Fund in support of a project known as ‘The Keep’ which would comprise a new records centre along with public facilities such as meeting rooms, a lecture room and café as well as search rooms with IT and laptop plug-in points. The proposed location is at Falmer, on the Brighton University side, and the planned opening is in 2011–2012. 

Casper Johnson, East Sussex County Archaeologist, has been exploring the idea of a Collections Centre adjacent to The Keep for storing the less sensitive material from museum collections, modern paper records and archaeological material. It would use a modern mechanised racking system resembling the new one at Fishbourne which some of you may have seen. People studying archaeological material would have access to the same facilities as Records Office users – this is likely to be a considerable improvement on present arrangements in many cases.

I have been attending a series of meetings chaired by Casper about the plans for the Collections Centre – covering questions as varied as the treatment of human remains, the practicalities of handling dusty archaeological finds alongside paper records, how different organisations’ collections would be treated and how researchers could have access to material for long-term study. If you have any views or questions about the Keep or Collections Centre please get in touch.

Anne Locke 

Prehistoric Standing Stones as Musical Instruments

Dr Aaron Watson, an artist and archaeologist specialising in investigating the multisensory experience of Neolithic monuments, came down from Lancaster in January to give us this intriguingly entitled talk. Musical and acoustic effects are inextricably part of the experience of being in a cathedral or auditorium, yet have often been left out of the study of more ancient sites. Yet as Aaron argues, in the modern world we are familiar with the acoustics of large enclosed spaces. This would not have been the case for people over four thousand years ago, the majority of whom lived in timber-built houses. Large stone-built monuments like chambered cairns and stone circles were the only built places where they could have experienced sound effects such as standing wave resonance-focused echoes.

Aaron first noticed the sound effects within a stone circle in 1994, and went on to analyse them with Dr David Keating, an acoustician at Reading University, producing the first acoustic maps of prehistoric monuments. To Aaron’s surprise, a number of those in the audience vividly recalled being on one of Jane Russell’s archaeological tours and meeting a researcher at the Dwarfie Stane on Orkney, who was clearly trying out one of Aaron’s techniques by banging a drum while standing on top of the rock-cut chamber. Memorably, he got the group involved making handclaps and vocal sounds at various points. Aaron’s work there showed that the solid walls and confined chamber made a very resonant space, and it was possible to create intense effects using the voice alone. Moreover listeners on the roof perceived the stone itself to be shaking (probably an illusion, with the sounds resonating the listeners themselves). Loud sounds generated outside the Dwarfie Stane, such as beating a drum, generated powerful echoes that thundered around the surrounding cliffs and hillsides.

As Aaron said, it is difficult to communicate such results through traditional archaeological publication, ‘in black and white’, when they really need to be experienced directly. While it is impossible to reconstruct the sounds of prehistory, an understanding of how prehistoric monuments direct the movement of sound might further our understanding of the ways in these structures were used and understood.



[image: image2.jpg]




Saxon Landscapes in the Western Weald

Our first talk of the season was by Diana Chatwin, expert on Wealden timber-framed buildings and the medieval settlement of woodlands. Taking the western Sussex Weald (roughly the area west of Burgess Hill and East Grinstead running towards Petersfield), her wide-ranging research has combined evidence from historic maps and documents, place names, aerial photography and close personal observation of the landscape to tease out complex patterns of land use and ownership dating to before the Norman Conquest. 
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Fieldwork opportunities
Peacehaven Barrow, Sat 19 April–Fri 2 May 

This project is excavating part of a Bronze Age barrow threatened by coastal erosion on the clifftop at Peacehaven. The work will involve excavation by mattock and trowel, soil sieving, finds processing and test pitting. You will need to be a member of MSFAT or BHAS for insurance reasons (see below for contacts – membership fees are £8.00 and £10.00 respectively). Contact Susan Birks 01403 241 550 or 07964 262933 or email sbirks@wilmington.co.uk 
Mid-Sussex Field Archaeology Team (MSFAT) has opportunities for weekend and weekday volunteers at Barcombe Roman Villa (May-July) and other local sites – including excavation, finds processing, field walking and resistivity surveys. Also excavation training at Barcombe – see courses, below. No experience necessary. Membership £8. Chris Butler, Rosedale, Berwick BN26 6TB, 01323 871021, website www.msfat.com, email chris@reltub.fsbusiness.co.uk
Brighton and Hove Archaeological Society (BHAS) invite volunteers to join their field unit on weekend work in and around Brighton. No experience is necessary, as training will be given and tools can be supplied. Contact Norman Phippard 01273 671608 or John Funnell 01273 607127, john.funnell@brightonarch.org.uk, or see the BHAS website www.brightonarch.org.uk 
The Tidemills Project is a community project open to all, looking at both the historical background and on-site survey and recording of this important site, between Newhaven and Seaford, where substantial remains of the corn mill and workers’ village still survive. On the shingle are the remains of a First World War seaplane base and a 1930s outpost of the Chailey Heritage home for disabled children. Contact Luke Barber on 01273 405733 or email research@sussexpast.co.uk 

Courses

CCE courses in Archaeology

Sussex University’s Centre for Continuing Education (CCE) offers a wide variety of courses in archaeology, local/oral history and landscape at the University and other Sussex venues. This summer’s open courses in archaeology (no previous qualifications needed) are:

Environmental Archaeology in Action

(Sussex University, Sat 24 May)

Exploring Medieval Sussex (various on-site locations, alternate Saturdays from 14 June)

Jersey and Guernsey Study Tour

28 June – 4 July

An Introduction to Archaeological Conservation 

(Sussex University, 4 days from 14 July)

Ancient Crafts and Technologies

 (Michelham Priory, 5 days from 14 July)

Excavation training 

(Barcombe, four separate one-week courses starting 14 July, 21 July, 28 July and 4 August)

An Introduction to Field Archaeology (Barcombe, alternate Saturdays from 14 June)

Introduction to Archaeological Conservation

(Sussex University, 21-25 July)

Planning and section drawing for archaeologists (Barcombe, 26 and 27 July)
Site photography for archaeologists (Barcombe, 9-10 August)

Early Buildings and Ancient Technologies 

(Bentley, 22-26 September) 

Details and booking on 01273 678527 or www.sussex.ac.uk/cce/archaeology
Lectures

Lewes Archaeological Group

Fri 18 April: Lewes Castle and its Development Dr John Goodall, FSA, at 7.30pm, Town Hall lecture theatre, Fisher Street, Lewes.

Brighton and Hove Archaeological Society

Fri 11 April The archaeology of the Incas
Jane Russell, BHAS President. 

7.30pm, Unitarian Church, New Road, Brighton.


University of Sussex Archaeological Society

Wed 16 April Palaeolithic cave painting: working towards an understanding Dr Liz Somerville, University of Sussex

Wed 14 May A previously unknown Roman road – Offham to the Greensand Way Rob Wallace, University of Sussex. Both at 7pm, University of Sussex, A1 Lecture theatre, £3/£2 members.
Email addresses 


I have some email addresses for members but these are not all up to date and I am sure that more of you have joined the ‘online community’ in the past couple of years. If you would like me to add or update your details please drop me an email on 


� HYPERLINK "mailto:anne.locke@talktalk.net" ��anne.locke@talktalk.net� 





Powerpoint Update


We were delighted to hear last summer that, as part of their Small Grants Scheme, Lewes Town Council had generously agreed to give us £850 towards electronic projection equipment. This is rapidly becoming a requirement of speakers using Powerpoint presentations rather than the traditional 35mm slides. Along with a £100 legacy from the late Ron Lloyd and other members’ donations, this proved sufficient to buy an EIKI LC-XB24 data projector, a type used as standard at the University of Sussex. It turned out to work very well with our existing screen and has been appreciatively received by speakers and audiences – not only is the picture quality comparable to 35mm slides, but with powerpoint speakers have a good deal more flexibility to enhance their talks by adding their own text, maps and overlays to the images. We could even show film DVDs on the projector – copyright issues permitting. 


Anyone for Indiana Jones?





Left: Greg Chuter and Group members exploring Malling Down. See page 3 for another chance to join one of Greg’s walks.





Diary Dates


We have fixed the following dates for next season’s talks:


Fri 19 September 2008


Wed 22 October 2008


Fri 5 December 2008 


Wed 14 January 2009


Fri 6 February 2009


Wed 18 March 2009


Fri 24 April 2009


These will include an update on the Lewes excavations at Baxters Printworks and Lewes House, and a visit from former Chairman Martin Brown, now an MOD archaeologist. More details soon!





Next Lecture: Friday 18 April 2008, 7.30pm 


Dr John Goodall, FSA, will speak on Lewes Castle and its Development. He is a member of the Castle Studies Group with perhaps the widest and deepest knowledge of the subject. 


As usual, the talk will be at 7.30pm in the Lecture Room, Town Hall, Lewes (entrance off Fisher Street). Admission (including tea/coffee) for LAG ordinary members is £2, £1 for concessions. Non-members are welcome at £3/£2 for concessions. �Fisher Street is up the hill from Lewes railway station, just over the crossroads by Ask restaurant in the centre of town. The nearest parking is in the West Street car park - continue along Fisher Street then turn right, then shortly right again into the car park.


The lecture will be followed at about 9pm by the Group’s Annual General Meeting – see separate coloured sheet.











Membership of LAG runs from 1 April 2008 and costs £4/£3 concessions


You can renew or join at the AGM, or send a cheque 


(payable to Lewes Archaeological Group) and sae to:


Brian Phillips, 51 Manor Way, Uckfield, East Sussex, TN22 1DQ,


or by hand to:�Fiona Marsden, 13 Lansdown Place, Lewes, East Sussex, BN7 2JT (01273 473946).








Next newsletter, September 2008


If you have any articles, listings, comments or fieldwork opportunities for the next issue, please send them to me by 


1 August 2008.


Anne Locke, Editor


73 Paddock Lane


Lewes	BN7 1TW 


 01273 475381


anne.locke@talktalk.net





LAG is 40 years old this year


If you have your own recollections of the Group in earlier days I would very much like to include them in this newsletter. 


Anne








Church estate records, for example, are particularly helpful: as Diana says, “the church is a very stable landowner: it doesn’t marry or die”. Place names can suggest where there was settlement before 800AD, and paired names in different parts of the county (e.g. Didling and Diddlesfold) can point to a manor’s outlying land holdings in the Weald. As a result, Diana has been able to propose several new classifications of historic landscape type:


– fold areas, randomly wooded with farms, and place names ending in ‘fold’, north of Petworth and Horsham


– mens areas, east of Petworth, representing the survival of woodland commons


– strip areas, an ‘agreed landscape’ of outlying linear holdings, sometimes only one field wide. 





Diana’s work looks like a precursor of the various Historic Landscape Characterisation exercises now being undertaken at County level, but is much more localised and detailed.


Lecture reports by Anne Locke





Historic landscape classifications of the Western Sussex Weald 


(adapted from Diana Chatwin’s Powerpoint presentation)





On the far left you can see how sound spreads out in an open featureless area. In the middle is a ‘sound plot’ of the Easter Aquorthies stone circle in Aberdeenshire, showing how the standing stones (in white) affect how the sound travels, concentrating it in the pale area in front of the alcove formed by the grouped stones, with subtle echo patterns within the circle.





Read more about Aaron and his research through his website 


� HYPERLINK "http://www.monumental.uk.com" ��www.monumental.uk.com� 








‘Sound plots’ from Aaron Watson’s presentation





What’s on?


We are fortunate in having what seem like more opportunities than ever for volunteer participation and training in archaeology locally. Many regions have nothing like the range of activities we have in Sussex, and people come from London and beyond to take part.
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